Royal Burgh of North Berwick Community Council

Minutes of the 475th Public Meeting held at 19.30 on Tuesday 5th January 2016 

in The Fire Station, Station Road, North Berwick

Present:       Cllr David Kellock      Chairman

                     Cllr Kathryn Smith      Secretary

                     Cllrs M Baker, E Danks, P Hamilton, W Macnair, G Moodie, D Ritchie,  
                      J Scott, S Sinclair, H Smith, & I Watson

In attendance: ELC Cllr J Goodfellow, local press, a member of the public

1 Welcome:   The Chairman opened the meeting by welcoming members and wishing everyone a Happy New Year
2   Apologies: ELC Cllr Day & PC P Davies
3   Minutes of the Meeting held on 1st December 2015:

3.1 Adoption of the Minutes, circulated previously, was proposed by Cllr J Scott and seconded by Cllr E Danks.

4   Matters Arising:

4.1 (4.1) Hogmanay: The Chairman commented that it had been a generally quiet evening with no arrests but one male had been issued with a fixed penalty notice for causing a disturbance and conveyed home. There had been little damage and the street had been cleared of litter quickly.

4.2 (4.5) Resilience Table Top Exercise: The Chairman reported that no firm arrangement had been made yet regarding a key holder as this had to be an ELC employee. Cllr Ritchie reported that the hand salt spreaders had not yet been delivered.
ACTION: Cllrs Kellock & Ritchie
4.3 (4.6) Website: The Chairman had met with Pete Lugton, the website manager, and various options were being looked at. Costs for Pete maintaining the website are being discussed. It was agreed that unless there was something major to put on, Councillors should be able to add and remove information such as Minutes and Agendas.                                                                                                                    ACTION: Cllr Kellock
4.4 (7.2) Christmas Lights: The Chairman had written to Scottish Power about the removal of the tree, asking them to contact ELC about its replacement. ELC Cllr Goodfellow commented that Scottish Power had been in touch with ELC and that they had undertaken to make every effort to replace the tree. Cllr Watson confirmed that a substantial number of the lights had been returned by Scottish Power but some would have to be replaced. He added that the High Street lights had been off over the last 3 days due to water penetration.
4.5 (8.3) Town Maps: Cllr Sinclair reported that she had been out with ELC’s Keith Scott and ELC Cllr John McMillan looking at signage and a report back was awaited.

4.6 (8.4) Town Maps: Cllr Sinclair commented that no costings had yet been received from ScotRail.   The next meeting of the CRP would be on 30th January when it was hoped to discuss this matter.
4.7 (10.2) Community Rail Partnership (CRP): Cllr Sinclair reported that photos of toilets in West Lothian stations had been sent to ELC Cllr Day. It was agreed that the provision of toilets at the station should be included in the next Area Partnership budget

4.7 (10.3) Platform extension: The Chairman had written to Network Rail expressing concern about the noise and disturbance to neighbouring residents during overnight working. He had not yet had a response.
5   Police Report:

5.1    In the absence of police representation yet again, the Secretary read out the Police Report, summarised as follows –
During the period of the Report there had been several incidents of note. 113 calls had been made to the police in the last month which were broken down in terms of the agreed priorities for the ward as follows –
1. Road safety – 

Police Scotland’s festive drink driving initiative had taken place throughout December. A male had been arrested and charged with drink driving on the A198 between North Berwick & Whitekirk [11/12/15] 

2. Antisocial Behaviour –

23/12/15 - A male had been arrested and charged with theft after a moped had been stolen from Quality Street; 31/12/15 - Damage had been caused to a vehicle parked on Priory Wynd – enquiries ongoing; 02.01/16 - A male had been found in possession of a controlled substance at Brodie Court. He was subsequently charged and a report submitted to the Procurator Fiscal; 03/01.16 & 04/01/16 - There had been a report of youths causing a disturbance and banging on windows at addresses in Pattle Court. Officers had attended but had been unable to trace the youths – enquiries ongoing.
3. Housebreaking -
06/12/15 – There had been an attempted break-in at a business premises on Dirleton Avenue – enquiries ongoing; 09/12/15 – Three business premises on the High Street had been broken into – enquiries ongoing by the dedicated housebreaking team.

During this period there had been numerous housebreakings in the Aberlady, Gullane & Dirleton areas. Residents are reminded to make sure all property is locked and secure, including vehicles and outbuildings and to notify neighbours if absent for any length of time.
4. Parking –
High visibility foot patrols had been carried out in the town centre as part of the festive parking initiative. During this period over 30 fixed penalty tickets had been issued for parking offences on the High Street, Quality Street & Westgate

5.2   Community and Police Partnership (CAPP) Priorities –
· Youth antisocial behaviour in the Law Residents Area – patrols to be carried out by police and community wardens

· Drug abuse within the town to be tackled though enforcement and education within the community

· Road safety in inter alia North Berwick, focusing on speeding and mobile phone use
5.3   Date of next CAPP meeting – 27/01/2016 at 1930 hours in Old Council Chambers

5.4    Cllr Danks asked if the police were giving shopkeepers and businesses any further advice, apart from the notices in shop windows, about how to deter break-ins.

ACTION: Cllr K Smith

6    Community Rail Partnership:
6.1 Cllr Sinclair commented that, as already noted, the platform extension work would start on 11th January. The mural at Prestonpans station had been re-instated. The next meeting would be on 30th January.   

7    Social Media/Website:
7.1   It was agreed that Pete Lugton should be invited to meet members on Tuesday 19th January at 8.00 pm in the Coastal Museum café to introduce and explain to all members how the website and other digital data could best be accessed, by whom and for what purposes. Prior to that, at 7.30 pm, the Chairman would introduce the completed North Berwick Resilience plan materials in case of emergency.                                  
ACTION: Cllr Kellock
8    Consultation Matters:
8.1   The Chairman commented that over recent months requests had been received to comment on a number of consultations including Fairer Scotland-Community Councils, East Lothian Health & Social Care Partnership, East Lothian Children & Young People Services Plan, A Review of Our Scottish Strategic Police Priorities and Scottish Community Alliance. 

8.2   It was agreed that as many of the subjects were outwith our realm of expertise we should decide on what key themes we wanted to respond and form a sub committee to prepare the response.
8.3   It was agreed that the questions relating to the East Lothian Health & Social Partnership consultation were meaningless. Cllr Ritchie agreed to prepare a response for the deadline at the end of January.                                                      
ACTION: Cllr Ritchie
9    Co-options:
9.1 The Chairman explained that there was no specific rule for co-opting members to the Community Council though anyone could be co-opted for a specific purpose or expertise but would have no voting powers at meetings. Cllr H Smith commented that co-option could be used to widen the Community Council’s reach to the community. After discussion it was generally agreed that there would be no co-options as meetings could become unwieldy but that ‘themed’ meeting and other ways to connect with the community would be looked at. 
9.2 Cllr Watson invited community councillors to attend the next Youth Network meeting on 14th January from 4.00 pm to 6.00 pm at the High School. 

ACTION: Cllrs Baker, Ritchie, H Smith & Kellock
10   Planning Matters:

10.1 The following new applications were viewed, discussed and commented on, where appropriate –

24 Warrender Court: extension to house. No objection was raised.

26 Clifford Road: alterations to building. No objection was raised.
13 Dundas Avenue: extension to house, formation of dormers and erection of flue. It was agreed to check the height of the flue                                                                                                        ACTION: Cllr Kellock
2 Westgate: internal alterations to building [North Berwick Delivery Office]. No objection was raised.
1-3 Westgate: alterations building and installation of extract duct. No objection was raised.

5 High Street: change of use of shop (class1) and area for preparation of food for distributing off premises to hot food takeaway and installation of extract duct.  It was agreed to check the height of the flue and the access to the rear of the building.   
ACTION: Cllr Kellock                       
35 Glenorchy Road: extension to house. No objection was raised.

.

10.2   The Chairman was pleased to report that Cllr Moodie had agreed to take over responsibility for planning with effect from the March meeting.

11   Reports from Groups & Societies:

11.1 North Berwick Business Association: Cllr Macnair reported that applications for funding for the tourist information point in Why Not? and a town map had been made to ELC. The Association was optimistic that they would be successful. 
11.2 Christmas Lights: Cllr Scott reported that there would be meeting of the sub-committee the following week. The lights in the tree in the Aviary Car Park had been impressive.
11.3 Coastal Communities Museum: Cllr Watson reported that there would be Trust meeting later that week.
11.4 Youth Network: Cllr Watson reported that the group was remodelling their room in the Hope Rooms to make it more ‘youth friendly’.
11.5  Environment Trust: Cllr H Smith reported that questions had been raised at the last meeting about the North Berwick Trust development at Mains Farm, namely, a desire for community cohesion; the potential for a mixed development; and provision of a community hub. It was pointed out that these were all planning matters which had been dealt with some time ago. If the Environment Trust required any further information they should contact ELC’s planning department.
11.6 Tyne & Leader: Cllr H Smith reported there would be a meeting later this month. Funds of £3.6m would be available in East & Midlothian with minimum grants of £10,000 for such matters as community cohesion, farm diversity and economic development. 
11.7 Association of East Lothian Community Councils: Cllr H Smith reminded members that they were invited to the next meeting of the Association to be held on 28th January in the Town House, Haddington from 7.00 pm to 8.30 pm. 

ACTION: All
12   Correspondence:

12.1 The Secretary read out a Christmas & New Year message from Lilian Pryde, Community Councils’ Liaison Officer.

12.2 East Lothian Carers Identification event: Carers of East Lothian & the East Lothian Health & Social Care Partnership had invited interested parties to a working breakfast on 19th January in Venue 2 at the Brunton Hall, Musselburgh from 9.00 am till 1.00 pm to explore how to promote better carer identification, assessment  of needs and improved support.
12.3 Forth Estuary Forum: An invitation had been received to visit the National Museum of Scotland on 10th February from 14.00 to 16.15.   
ACTION: Cllr K Smith to circulate invitation.
12.4 Fidra: Cllr Sinclair had received an e-mail from a recently established environmental charity called Fidra interested in knowing what action had been taken regarding the issue of polystyrene containers. She had given the charity the background to the matter. They are to contact the Chairman for further discussion.
13   Any other competent business:

13.1 It was noted that street lights had been out in Forth Street, High Street, and Market Street for some time despite the faults having been reported. ELC Cllr Goodfellow commented that a number of repeat reports by individuals usually resulted in a swifter response than a corporate report.
14   Date of Next Meeting:

The date of the next meeting of the Community Council will be held at the Fire Station, Station Road, North Berwick on Tuesday 2nd February 2016 at 7.30 pm.
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